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PHOTO: This photo shows the four Stevens Brothers; Charles of Iowa, Albert R. of Lacona, George Lewis who lived on the Upton Road and Ira Rawson of Illinois.
“Sketches 1925” Our early families settled on the Orwell Road and how Orwell Road came to have a cemetery. Among the early settlers of the town of Sandy Creek on the Orwell Road were three brothers, Ashbel, Levi and Seth Porter. Levi living across the road from the present residence of Claude Porter (later the residence of Clarence Stafford, and today Joe and Sharon Strong); Ashbel on the hill north of the cemetery and Seth at that time across the road from the house built by Henry Stevens and later owned by Floyd H. Stevens (Perrigo Farm and later William Bumpus owned the farm). Also, two Salisbury brothers, Daniel and Reuben, Daniel living on the hill north of the school house in District No. 5 and Reuben on the farm south lately owned by Stevens Brothers of Liverpool, N. Y. Two brothers, Stevens, Ezra and Peter, both from New England. In 1818 Peter Stevens bought of his brother Ezra his dwelling which is a part of the house now owned and occupied by Freeman Davis (house is empty today). 
In the spring of 1825 Ezra Stevens, while planting corn with a neighbor on the land now occupied by the Orwell Cemetery (Stevens Cemetery) said that when he died he wanted to be buried on that hill. He died July 4, 1825 and was the first to be buried in that cemetery, where many of the descendents of these early settlers now rest. 
Among residents of the Orwell Road and vicinity were four families of Hardings, Deacon Asa Carpenter, Amasa Carpenter;  John Crandall; Fred Lull family; Freeman Davis with six sons; Jeremiah Mead; Stephen P. “Doc” Mead; Emery Bartlett; Harlow and Ashbel Stevens; Miles Blodgett; E. Goff; William B. Rich; Truman Salisbury; John W. Porter (Long John); Benjamin Covey; Lorenzo Salisbury; John Porter (short John);  Carlton Durfee; E. C. Keene; William Hinman.
All have passed to the great beyond about which so much is said and so little known and their descendents scattered from the Atlantic to the Pacific Ocean. 

The Stevens Cemetery book will be available soon. More work needs to be done to document it accurately.

Researching the farms in the Sandy Creek/Boylston area: If you or your family had a farm in Sandy Creek or Boylston please contact my office. I am looking for information, photographs of the farms and families and help with the research. Don and Nancy Ridgeway and Rita Rombach are actively researching now but there were so many farms in this area that we need more help.

This is the time of year when genealogists travel to other areas to do research. I encourage visitors to call ahead, get an appointment, and bring all pertinent research materials. Many libraries and historical societies are operated by volunteers and hours may be limited for research. 

I will be in my office on Fridays from 9am until 4pm. I can be reached by phone at 387-5456 x 7 (home phone 695-2820) or by e-mail at historian@sandycreekny.us. Our web site address is http://sandycreekny.tripod.com      Appointments may be made.
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